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(b) An award will be reduced or de-
nied if the applicant has unduly or un-
reasonably protracted the adjudicatory 
proceeding or if special circumstances 
make the award sought unjust. 

[46 FR 57671, Nov. 25, 1981, as amended at 51 
FR 18880, May 23, 1986] 

§ 148.6 Allowable fees and expenses. 

(a) Awards will be based on rates cus-
tomarily charged by persons engaged 
in the business of acting as attorneys, 
agents and expert witnesses, even if the 
services were made available without 
charge or at a reduced rate to the ap-
plicant. 

(b) No award for the fee of an attor-
ney or agent under these rules may ex-
ceed $75 per hour. No award to com-
pensate an expert witness may exceed 
the maximum daily rate prescribed for 
GS–18 under section 5332 of title 5 of 
the U.S. Code. However, an award may 
also include the reasonable expenses of 
the attorney, agent, or witnesss as a 
separate item, if the attorney, agent or 
witness ordinarily charges clients sepa-
rately for such expenses. 

(c) In determining the reasonableness 
of the fee sought for an attorney, agent 
or expert witness, the Presiding Officer 
shall consider the following: 

(1) If the attorney, agent or witness 
is in private practice, his or her cus-
tomary fee for similar services, or, if 
an employee of the applicant, the fully 
allocated cost of the services; 

(2) The prevailing rate for similar 
services in the community in which the 
attorney, agent or witness ordinarily 
performs services; 

(3) The time actually spent in the 
representation of the applicant; 

(4) The time reasonably spent in light 
of the difficulty or complexity of the 
issues in the adjudicatory proceeding; 
and 

(5) Such other factors as may bear on 
the value of the services provided. 

(d) The reasonable cost of any study, 
analysis, test, project or similar mat-
ter prepared on behalf of a party may 
be awarded, to the extent that the 
charge for the service does not exceed 
the prevailing rate for similar services, 
and the study or other matter was nec-
essary for preparation of the appli-
cant’s case. 

§ 148.7 Rulemaking on maximum rates 
for attorney fees. 

(a) If warranted by an increase in the 
cost of living or by special cir-
cumstances (such as limited avail-
ability of attorneys qualified to handle 
certain types of proceedings), the Com-
mission may adopt regulations pro-
viding that attorney fees may be 
awarded at a rate higher than $75 per 
hour in some or all of the types of pro-
ceedings covered by this part. The 
Commission will conduct any rule-
making proceedings for this purpose 
under the informal rulemaking proce-
dures of the Administrative Procedure 
Act, 5 U.S.C. 553. 

(b) Any person may file with the 
Commission a petition for rulemaking 
to increase the maximum rate for at-
torney fees, in accordance with § 13.2 of 
this chapter. 

§ 148.8 Awards against other agencies. 

If an applicant is entitled to an 
award because it prevails over another 
agency of the United States that par-
ticipates in an adjudicatory proceeding 
before the Commission and takes a 
postion that is not substantially justi-
fied, the award or an appropriate por-
tion of the award shall be made against 
that agency. 

Subpart B—Information Required 
from Applicants 

§ 148.11 Contents of application. 

(a) An application for an award of 
fees and expenses under the Act shall 
identify the applicant and the adju-
dicatory proceeding for which an award 
is sought. The application shall show 
that the applicant has prevailed and 
identify the position of the Commis-
sion or other agency that the applicant 
alleges was not substantially justified. 
Unless the applicant is an individual, 
the application shall also state the 
number of employees of the applicant 
and describe briefly the type and pur-
pose of its organization or business. 

(b) The application shall also include 
a statement that the applicant’s net 
worth does not exceed $2 million (if an 
individual) or $7 million (for all other 
applicants, including their affiliates). 
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However, an applicant may omit this 
statement if: 

(1) It attaches a copy of a ruling by 
the Internal Revenue Service that it 
qualifies as an organization described 
in section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Rev-
enue Code (26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3)) or, in the 
case of a tax-exempt organization not 
required to obtain a ruling from the In-
ternal Revenue Service on its exempt 
status, a statement that describes the 
basis for the applicant’s belief that it 
qualifies under such section; or 

(2) It states that it is a cooperative 
association as defined in section 15(a) 
of the Agricultural Marketing Act (12 
U.S.C. 1141j(a)). 

(c) The application shall state the 
amount of fees and expenses for which 
an award is sought. 

(d) The application may also include 
any other matters that the applicant 
wishes the Commission to consider in 
determining whether and in what 
amount an award should be made. 

(e) The application shall be signed by 
the applicant or an authorized officer 
or attorney of the applicant. It shall 
also contain or be accompanied by a 
written verification under oath or 
under penalty of perjury that the infor-
mation provided in the application is 
true and correct. 

[46 FR 57671, Nov. 25, 1981, as amended at 51 
FR 18880, May 23, 1986] 

§ 148.12 Net worth exhibit. 
(a) Each applicant except a qualified 

tax-exempt organization or cooperative 
association must provide with its ap-
plication a detailed exhibit showing 
the net worth of the applicant and any 
affiliates (as defined in § 148.4(f) of this 
part) when the adjudicatory proceeding 
was initiated. The exhibit may be in 
any form convenient to the applicant 
that provides full disclosure of the ap-
plicant’s and its affiliates’ assets and 
liabilities and is sufficient to deter-
mine whether the applicant qualifies 
under the standards in this part. The 
Presiding Officer may require an appli-
cant to file additional information to 
determine its eligibility for an award. 

(b) Ordinarily, the net worth exhibit 
will be included in the public record of 
the adjudicatory proceeding. However, 
an applicant that objects to public dis-
closure of information in any portion 

of the exhibit and believes there are 
legal grounds for withholding it from 
disclosure may submit that portion of 
the exhibit directly to the Presiding 
Officer in a sealed envelope labeled 
‘‘Confidential Financial Information,’’ 
accompanied by a motion to withhold 
the information from public disclosure. 
The motion shall describe the informa-
tion sought to be withheld and explain, 
in detail, why it falls within one or 
more of the specific exemptions from 
mandatory disclosure under the Free-
dom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. 
552(b)(1)–(9), why public disclosure of 
the information would adversely affect 
the applicant, and why disclosure is 
not required in the public interest. The 
material in question shall be served on 
counsel representing the Commission 
or other agency against which the ap-
plicant seeks an award, but need not be 
served on any other party to the adju-
dicatory proceeding. If the Presiding 
Officer finds that the information 
should not be withheld from disclosure, 
it shall be placed in the public record 
of the adjudicatory proceeding. Other-
wise, any request to inspect or copy 
the exhibit shall be disposed of in ac-
cordance with the Commission’s estab-
lished procedures under the Freedom of 
Information Act as provided in part 145 
of this chapter. For that purpose, the 
applicant shall file a copy of its motion 
with the Commission’s Freedom of In-
formation Act Compliance Staff in the 
Office of the Secretariat, Washington, 
DC. 

§ 148.13 Documentation of fees and ex-
penses. 

The application shall be accompanied 
by full documentation of the fees and 
expenses, including the cost of any 
study, analysis, test, project or similar 
matter, for which an award is sought. 
A separate itemized statement shall be 
submitted for each professional firm or 
individual whose services are covered 
by the application, showing the hours 
spent in connection with the pro-
ceeding by each individual, a descrip-
tion of the specific services performed, 
the rate at which each fee has been 
computed, any expenses for which re-
imbursement is sought, the total 
amount claimed, and the total amount 
paid or payable by the applicant or by 
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any other person or entity for the serv-
ices provided. The Presiding Officer 
may require the applicant to provide 
vouchers, receipts, or other substan-
tiation for any expenses claimed. 

§ 148.14 When an application may be 
filed. 

(a) An application may be filed when-
ever the applicant has prevailed in the 
adjudicatory proceeding or in a signifi-
cant and discrete substantive portion 
of the proceeding, subject to the sepa-
rate hearing procedure pursuant to 
§ 10.63(b) of this chapter, but in no case 
later than 30 days after the Commis-
sion’s final disposition of the adjudica-
tory proceeding. 

(b) If review or reconsideration is 
sought or taken of a decision as to 
which an applicant believes it has pre-
vailed, proceedings for the award of 
fees shall be stayed pending final dis-
position of the underlying controversy. 

(c) For purposes of this rule, final 
disposition means the later of 

(1) The date on which an initial deci-
sion by the Presiding Officer becomes 
final pursuant to § 10.84 of this chapter; 

(2) Issuance of an order disposing of 
any petitions for reconsideration of the 
Commission’s final order in the pro-
ceeding pursuant to § 10.106 of the Rules 
of Practice; 

(3) If no petition for reconsideration 
is filed, the last date on which such a 
petition could have been filed pursuant 
to § 10.106 of the Rules of Practice; or 

(4) Issuance of a final Commission 
order or any other final resolution of a 
proceeding, such as a settlement or 
voluntary dismissal, which is not sub-
ject to a petition for reconsideration. 

Subpart C—Procedures for 
Considering Applications 

§ 148.21 Filing and service of docu-
ments. 

Any application for an award or 
other pleading or document related to 
an application shall be filed and served 
on all parties to the adjudicatory pro-
ceeding, except as provided in § 148.12(b) 
for confidential financial information. 

§ 148.22 Answer to application. 
(a) Within 30 days after service of an 

application, counsel representing the 

Commission or other agency against 
which an award is sought may file an 
answer to the application. Unless coun-
sel for the Commission or for another 
relevant agency requests an extension 
of time for filing or files a statement of 
intent to negotiate under paragraph (b) 
of this section, failure to file an answer 
within the 30-day period may be treat-
ed as a consent to the award requested. 

(b) If counsel for the Commission or 
for another relevant agency and the ap-
plicant believe that the issues in the 
fee application can be settled, they 
may jointly file a statement of their 
intent to negotiate a settlement. The 
filing of this statement shall extend 
the time for filing an answer for an ad-
ditional 30 days, and further extensions 
may be granted by the Presiding Offi-
cer upon request by counsel for the 
Commission or for another relevant 
agency and the applicant. 

(c) Any answer shall explain in detail 
any objections to the award requested 
and identify the facts relied on in sup-
port of the position of counsel for the 
Commission or for another relevant 
agency. If the answer is based on any 
alleged facts not already in the record 
of the adjudicatory proceeding, counsel 
for the Commission or for another rel-
evant agency shall include with the an-
swer either supporting affidavits or a 
request for further proceedings under 
§ 148.26 of this part. 

§ 148.23 Reply. 
Within 15 days after service of an an-

swer, the applicant may file a reply. If 
the reply is based on any alleged facts 
not already in the record of the adju-
dicatory proceeding, the applicant 
shall include with the reply either sup-
porting affidavits or a request for fur-
ther proceedings under § 148.26 of this 
part. 

§ 148.24 Comments by other parties. 
Any party to an adjudicatory pro-

ceeding other than the applicant and 
counsel for the Commission or for an-
other relevant agency may file com-
ments on an application within 30 days 
after it is served or on an answer with-
in 15 days after it is served. A com-
menting party may not participate fur-
ther in proceedings on the application 
unless the Presiding Officer determines 
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